Kinetics of Olefin Polymerization and Active Sites of Heterogeneous Ziegler–Natta Catalysts

Lyudmila A. Novokshonova and Vladimir A. Zakharov

Abstract Kinetic investigations of olefin polymerization with Ziegler–Natta (ZN) catalysts provide information for understanding the mechanism of these reactions and are also necessary for development of industrial productions of polyolefins. In this chapter, the main kinetic features of olefin polymerization with heterogeneous ZN catalysts are considered as well as problems such as a deviation from the linear dependence of the rate of polymerization on monomer concentration, the hydrogen effect in ethene and propene polymerizations, and the comonomer effect, the natures of which are not yet completely clear and are discussed in the literature. For analysis of the kinetics and mechanism of olefin polymerization, data on the number of active centers and propagation rate constants are important. The main methods for determination of these kinetic parameters are discussed in this chapter. Data on the number of active centers in ZN catalysts of different composition are presented. On the base of these kinetic data, the hydrogen effect and the heterogeneity of active centers at propylene polymerization over ZN catalysts are analyzed.

Keywords Active site number \cdot Kinetic features \cdot Mechanism \cdot Metallorganic catalysts \cdot Olefin polymerization

V.A. Zakharov Boreskov Institute of Catalysis, RAS, Novosibirsk, Russia

L.A. Novokshonova (🖂) Semenov Institute of Chemical Physics, RAS, Moscow, Russia e-mail: lnov@chph.ras.ru

Contents

1	Kine	tics of Olefin Polymerization	101
	1.1	Influence of Catalyst and Cocatalyst Concentrations	101
	1.2	Main Reactions of Olefin Polymerization	101
	1.3	Kinetic Profile of Polymerization Reactions	102
	1.4	Dependence of Polymerization Rate Order on Monomer Concentration	102
	1.5	Concentration of Monomer Near the Active Centers	108
	1.6	Hydrogen Effect	110
	1.7	Heterogeneity of Active Centers	112
	1.8	Copolymerization	113
	1.9	Comonomer Effect in Olefin Copolymerization Reactions	114
2 Number of Active Centers and Propagation Rate Constants for Olefin Polymerizati			
	ZN (Catalysts	116
	2.1	Kinetic Methods	117
	2.2	Radiochemical Methods	119
	2.3	Number of Active Centers in Ethylene and Propylene Polymerization on	
		Traditional ZN Catalysts and Supported Titanium–Magnesium Catalysts	121
	2.4	Number of the Active Centers and Propagation Rate Constants in Polymerization	
		in the Presence of Hydrogen	122
	2.5	Heterogeneity of Active Centers of ZN Catalysts, Taking into Account Data on the	
		Distribution of Active Centers on Propagation Rate Constants and Their	
		Stereospecificity	125
Re	ferenc	ces	130

Kinetic investigations of olefin polymerization with Ziegler–Natta (ZN) catalysts provide information for understanding the mechanism of these reactions. Knowledge of kinetic regularities is also necessary for development of industrial productions of polyolefins.

The complex nature of ZN catalysts, the chemical interaction between the components of the catalyst during polymerization, the decay in activity during polymerization, and the heterogeneity of active centers make it difficult to study the kinetics of olefin polymerization processes and to interpret the results.

For analysis of the kinetics and mechanism of olefin polymerization it is important to know the number of active centers, which depends on the structure and composition of the catalyst and on the polymerization conditions. Properties of catalysts are also determined by the characteristics of the main reactions of the polymerization process, including initiation of active centers, propagation of polymer chain, transfer of the growing polymer chain with the subsequent reactivation of active centers, and deactivation of active centers.

In this review, the conventional heterogeneous ZN catalysts and modern highly active MgCl₂-supported catalysts, modified by electron donor stereoregulating compounds, are considered.

The review includes two parts, in which the main features of the kinetics of olefin polymerization with heterogeneous ZN catalysts (Sect. 1) and data on the number of active centers and the propagation rate constants depending on the nature of these catalysts (Sect. 2) are considered.

1 Kinetics of Olefin Polymerization

Olefin polymerization kinetics are considered and discussed in many reviews [1–6]. In this section, the influence of the main parameters such as the concentrations of catalysts and cocatalysts and time of polymerization on polymerization rate, and the main reactions in the olefin polymerization process will be briefly reviewed. We also consider the problems of deviation from the linear law of polymerization rate with changing monomer concentration, the effect of hydrogen in the ethene and propene polymerizations, as well as the nature of the comonomer effect, which are under discussion in the literature and the natures of which are not yet completely clear.

To describe the kinetics of olefin polymerization with heterogeneous catalysts, kinetic models based on adsorption isotherm theories have been proposed [7–10]. The most accepted two-step mechanism of ZN polymerization, proposed by Cossee [10–12], includes olefin coordination and migratory insertion of coordinated monomer into a metal–carbon bond of the growing polymer chain.

1.1 Influence of Catalyst and Cocatalyst Concentrations

The olefin polymerization rate with heterogeneous catalysts is directly proportional to catalyst concentration [5, 13–15]. The concentration of metallorganic cocatalyst does not affect the polymerization rate with TiCl₃ unless a too-high Al-alkyl concentration is used [15, 16]. The catalysts based on VCl₃ are more sensitive to the concentration and type of AlR₃ [17]. According to many observations, in the case of MgCl₂-supported catalyst, increasing the Al-alkyl concentration leads to an increase in the maximum rate of polymerization and an increase in the polymerization rate decay [5, 18, 19].

1.2 Main Reactions of Olefin Polymerization

Chain propagation:

 $\label{eq:Mt-CH2-CH(CH3)-Polymer} \begin{array}{l} \mathsf{Mt-CH_2-CH(CH3)-Polymer} + \mathsf{CH_2=CH(CH3)} \rightarrow \mathsf{Mt-CH_2-CH(CH3)-CH_2-CH} \\ \mathsf{(CH3)-Polymer} \end{array}$

Polymer chain termination occurs mainly through the following reactions:

1. Transfer with monomer:

 $\label{eq:main_charge} \begin{array}{l} \mbox{Mt-CH}_2\mbox{-CH}(CH_3)\mbox{-Polymer} +\mbox{CH}_2\mbox{-CH}(CH_3) \rightarrow\mbox{Mt-CH}_2\mbox{$

- 2. Transfer with cocatalyst: Mt–CH₂–CH(CH₃)–Polymer + AlR₃ \rightarrow Mt–R + R₂Al–CH₂–CH (CH₃)–Polymer
- 3. β -Hydride elimination: Mt–CH₂–CH(CH₃)–Polymer \rightarrow Mt–H + CH₂=C(CH₃)–Polymer 4. Transfer with hydrogen:
 - Mt-CH₂-CH(CH₃)-Polymer + H₂ \rightarrow Mt-H + CH₃-CH(CH₃)-Polymer

1.3 Kinetic Profile of Polymerization Reactions

The kinetic profile of the polymerization reaction depends on many factors, including the nature of monomer, pre-catalyst (transition metal compound), and cocatalyst (aluminum organic compound), their concentrations and molar ratios, the temperature, and the presence of modifying agents. The polymerization process can occur at a constant rate for a long time after an initial acceleration period [15, 20, 21], which may continue from several minutes to some hours and is increased at lower temperatures, or the polymerization can proceed with a decay of activity with time. The latter type of kinetics is characteristic for propene polymerization with highly active MgCl₂-supported catalysts [18, 22]. The rate of catalyst decay depends on the catalyst type and usually increases with temperature. One of the possible reasons for catalyst deactivation is the reduction of active Ti³⁺ to Ti²⁺ (or V^{3+} to V^{2+}) [17, 18]. According to [22, 23], in the case of MgCl₂/TiCl₄ catalysts, the deactivation can be connected to the formation of complexes between electron donors and the active site, and with their chemical interaction. As shown [18, 24], the rate decay is not associated with diffusion limitation of monomer to the active sites of a heterogeneous catalyst.

1.4 Dependence of Polymerization Rate Order on Monomer Concentration

One of the most important characteristics of the polymerization process is the dependence of the polymerization rate on monomer concentration. A number of investigations have shown a first order reaction rate with respect to monomer concentration for ethene, propene, and other olefins over a broad concentration range, and the overall rate of olefin polymerization is generally described by the equation:

$$R_{\rm p} = k_{\rm p} C_{\rm p} C_{\rm M} \tag{1}$$

where k_p is the propagation rate constant, C_p the number of active sites, and C_M the monomer concentration.



However, there are now many observations that show a higher rate law order dependence on monomer concentration (up to 2) for ethene [2, 25–27], propene [2, 28–39], styrene [40], and diene [41] using heterogeneous ZN catalysts as well as homogeneous and supported metallocene systems of different kinds.

This was first detected in 1962 by Firsov et al. [28, 29] and Natta at al. [30] in studies of propene polymerization with $TiCl_3$ at low propene concentrations (propene pressure <1 atm). Polymerization proceeded with an initial acceleration to a constant rate, and the effect of propene concentration on the polymerization rate was tested during the steady state phase of the process. It was shown that the dependence of polymerization rate order on monomer concentration increases from first order to some intermediate between first and second order with a reduction in monomer concentration (Figs. 1 and 2).

For an explanation of this effect, authors of works [28–30] proposed similar kinetic models in which the chain propagation includes two reactions of the active site with monomer molecules that differ in the value of the rate constant. The slower reaction is the insertion of the first monomer molecule (the initiation/activation of the active site), the faster reactions are the subsequent insertions of monomer molecules into activated sites (chain propagation). For a description of the stationary rate of polymerization, Eq. (2) was proposed, which takes into account the reactions of initiation (re-initiation after the chain terminations), propagation, and termination:

$$R = \frac{k_{\rm p}k_{\rm i}C^*C_{\rm M}^2}{k_{\rm i}C_{\rm M} + k_{\rm tM}C_{\rm M} + \sum_j k_{\rm tj}C_j^{aj}}$$
(2)

or in form (3):

$$R = \frac{k_{\rm p} C^* C_{\rm M}}{1 + k_{\rm tM} / k_{\rm iM} + \sum_{j} \left(k_{\rm tj} C_{\rm tj} / k_{\rm ij} C_{\rm M} \right)}$$
(3)

where C^* is the total number of active sites and is equal to the sum of initiation sites (C_i) and propagation sites (C_p), k_{ij} is the constant rate of active center initiation and re-initiation after termination by agent *j*, C_M is the monomer concentration, k_{tj} is the constant rate of termination with agent *j* (metallorganic cocatalyst, hydrogen, β -hydride elimination), and C_j is the concentration of appropriate termination agent.

According to these equations, depending on the conditions of polymerization, one can observe a first order rate, an intermediate between first and second order, or a second order rate with respect to the monomer concentration.

On the base of this kinetic scheme, Novokshonova et al. [17] proposed equations for the description of polymerization rate as a function of time, including the initial period of rate acceleration (4) and the possible deactivation of active sites (5):

$$R = \frac{k_{\rm p}k_{\rm i}C^*C_{\rm M}^2}{k_{\rm i}C_{\rm M} + \sum_{j}k_{\rm tj}C_{\rm tj}} \left(1 - e^{-(k_{\rm i}C_{\rm M} + \sum_{j}k_{\rm tj}C_{\rm tj})t}\right)$$
(4)

$$R = \frac{k_{\rm p}k_{\rm i}C^*C_{\rm M}^2}{k_{\rm i}C_{\rm M} + \sum_{j}k_{tj}C_{tj}} \left(1 - e^{-(k_{\rm i}C_{\rm M} + \sum_{j}k_{tj}C_{ij})t}\right) e^{-k_{\rm d}C_{\rm A}t}$$
(5)

where k_d is the rate constant of active site deactivation by cocatalyst, and C_A is the cocatalyst concentration.

Experimental data obtained for the stationary rate of polymerization with VCl_3 -Al*i*Bu₃ [17, 31, 32] both for propene and ethene, depending on monomer concentration, support Eqs. (2) and (3): there was an increase in the reaction order



with respect to monomer with lowering the monomer concentration, and a linear relationship of $C_{\rm M}/R$ with $1/C_{\rm M}$ (Fig. 3).

The series expansion of the exponent in Eq. (4) gives at small times t the Eq. (6), which describes the acceleration period on the kinetic curve for polymerization without deactivation of catalyst:

$$R = k_{\rm p} k_{\rm i} C^* C_{\rm m}^{\ 2} t \tag{6}$$

According to experimental data (Fig. 4) [17], the rate of polymerization at the acceleration stage of propene polymerization is second order with respect to monomer concentration, which fits Eq. (6). It was found from the kinetic results for propene polymerization [17], that the rate constant of initiation is several orders



Fig. 5 The specific rate of ethene polymerization at steady state as a function of the monomer concentration with $MgCl_2/D_1/TiCl_4/Al(C_2H_5)_3$ at 50°C [26]



Fig. 6 Activity of metallocene catalysts in propene polymerization as a function of the monomer concentration [39]

of magnitude lower than the propagation rate constant, and that the activation energy of initiation (slow monomer insertion stage) is much higher than the activation energy of chain propagation (fast monomer insertion stage).

A reaction rate order higher than one has also been reported for olefin polymerization with $MgCl_2/TiCl_4$ [26, 38] (Fig. 5) and with homogeneous and supported metallocene catalysts of different types [27, 35–37, 39, 42] (Fig. 6).

At the steady state, the change in the specific rate of polymerization with an alteration of monomer concentration is fully reversible, as has been shown in studies performed during the course of a single experiment for propene polymerization with $MgCl_2/TiCl_4$ catalyst [26] (Fig. 7).



Fig. 7 The specific rate of propene polymerization with an alteration of the monomer concentration in the course of single experiment at steady state with $MgCl_2/D_1/TiCl_4/D_2-Al(C_2H_5)_3$ at 50°C [26]. Monomer concentration, mol/l: 1 - 0.12; 2 - 0.10; 3 - 0.073, 4 - 0.028; 5 - 0.065

It should be noted that when comparing the polymerization rates at different monomer concentrations, the complicated change of rate with time is not always taken into account, so the appropriate concentration range is not always chosen.

To date, besides the above kinetic model, a number of other approaches have been proposed in the literature to explain the deviation from a linear law of olefin polymerization rate with changing monomer concentration. Most recent studies have been carried out on metallocene catalysts.

Some authors have postulated that the active centers can coordinate two monomer molecules [33, 43]. Ystenes [44, 45] suggested the "trigger mechanism" according to which the insertion of coordinated monomer is triggered by a second monomer molecule. The main assumptions of this mechanism are as follows: the active site is never free because a new monomer enters the site at the same time as the first monomer is inserted; the insertion of the first monomer will not proceed (or will proceed very slowly) if no new monomer is available; in the transition state, two monomer molecules interact with each other and with the central metal atom. Brintzinger et al. [46] analyzed the consistency of "trigger mechanism" by DFT studies.

Resconi et al. [34, 47–49][•] proposed a model in which, at the steady state, the active site can exist in two active states, having different propagation rate constants (a faster propagation state and a slower one), that can interconvert without monomer assistance. The monomer insertion transforms a slow center into a fast one (see Scheme 1 [47]).

According to this kinetic scheme, the propagation rate R_p can be presented as:

$$\frac{R_{\rm p}|}{[C]} = \frac{\left(k_{\rm f} \rightarrow s} \frac{k_{\rm p,fast}k_{\rm s} \rightarrow f}{k_{\rm p,slow}}\right)[{\rm M}] + k_{\rm p,fast}[{\rm M}]^2}{\left(\frac{k_{\rm f} \rightarrow s}{k_{\rm p,slow}} \left[{\rm M}\right]\right)}$$
(7)



Scheme 1 Transformation of a slow center into a fast one

In this case, a reaction rate order with respect to monomer concentration higher than 1 is due to the decrease in the concentration of the slower state as the monomer concentration increases. The authors suggest that the distinction between the fast and slow states of the active center is in the conformation of the growing chain. Some theoretical calculations show that the kinetic product of monomer insertion is a γ -hydrogen agostic intermediate, whereas the resting (slow) state has the β -hydrogen agostic interaction.

Busico et al. [50-52] proposed a microstructural approach to propene polymerization. It is stated that the regioirregular 2,1-insertion slows chain propagation. The active center with a secondary growing chain enters into a dormant state because of higher steric hindrance for subsequent monomer insertion. However, this approach cannot be considered general because an order higher than 1 is also observed in ethene polymerization.

The physical reasons (mass and heat transfer) for the deviation from a linear law of polymerization rate with changing monomer concentration in propene polymerization have been analyzed and outlined by Mülhaupt et al. [37]. Some aspects of chain propagation steps are also considered in other works [53–55].

Thus, the nature of the two states of active center responsible for the slow and fast insertions of monomer, leading to the nonlinear relationship between activity and monomer concentration, is not yet fully clarified.

1.5 Concentration of Monomer Near the Active Centers

For the calculation of the rate constants of olefin polymerization as well as the constants of copolymerization, it is necessary to know the actual concentration of monomer near the active centers [56]. According to the known schemes [57–59], polyolefin is formed on the surface of the catalyst particles as a polymer shell, and monomer access to the active centers is by diffusion through this polymer shell. As shown [60], the crystallites in polyethylene are impenetrable and are randomly distributed on a macroscopic scale with respect to the diffusion and dissolution processes; the amorphous phase of polymer behaves as a homogeneous liquid. That is, monomer access to the active centers occurs by monomer dissolution in



Fig. 8 Kinetic curves of propene polymerization with MgCl₂/D₁/TiCl₄/D₂-AlEt₃, 70°C. (*Open circles*) polymerization of propylene in *n*-heptane $p_{C_3H_6} = 2.5 \text{ atm}$, $K_H = 0.325 \text{ mol/(l atm)}$; (*closed circles*) polymerization in liquid propene [C₃H₆] = 10.5 mol/L; (*open squares*) gas-phase polymerization of propylene, $p_{C_3H_6} = 2.5 \text{ atm}$, $K_H^{C_3H_6/PP} = 0.13 \text{ mol/(l atm)}$; (*closed triangles*) gas-phase polymerization of propylene, $p_{C_3H_6} = 2.5 \text{ atm}$, $[C_3H_6] = p_{C_3H_6}/RT \text{ mol/L [61]}$

Table 1 Reactivity ratios of ethene and propene in gas-phase and suspension copolymerizations with $MgCl_2/TiCl_4$ catalyst at 70°C [61]

Copolymerization mode	r_1^*	r_1	r_2^*	r_2
Gas phase	2.26 ± 0.04	7.3 ± 0.2	0.55 ± 0.04	0.141 ± 0.004
Suspension in <i>n</i> -heptane	-	7.3 ± 0.2	-	0.141 ± 0.004

Copolymerization constants were determined by kinetic method [63] and calculated by the Fineman-Ross equation [64]

 r_1^* and r_2^* were calculated using the concentrations of comonomers in the gas phase; r_1 and r_2 were calculated using the concentrations of comonomers in the polymer shell

the amorphous regions of polymer shells for polymerization in both the slurry and gas phase. This means that for estimation of monomer concentration near the active centers, the solubility constants in the polymer should be used. Use of the monomer concentration in the gas phase for the calculation of the specific rate of polymerization and of the copolymerization constants in the gas-phase processes gives incorrect (anomalous) results. As shown in Fig. 8 [61], the specific rates of propene polymerization in *n*-heptane, in bulk, and in the gas phase on MgCl₄/TiCl₄ under identical conditions are the same, using the monomer solubility constants in polymer. Use of the monomer concentration in the gas phase for the calculation of gas-phase homopolymerization specific rate and calculation of reactivity ratios (r_1 and r_2) in gas-phase copolymerization gives the higher value for the specific rate and values of r_1 and r_2 that are not typical for ZN catalysts [61, 62] (see Table 1).

The temperature dependence of solubility constants for ethene and propene in nascent UHMWPE and isotactic PP (in dry powder-like state and swollen in heptane) were determined in the range of 20–70°C [61]. Solubility constants (Henry constants, $K_{\rm H}$) were calculated taking into account the fact that the solubility of gases in the

semicrystalline polymers is directly proportional to the content of the amorphous phase: $K_{\rm H} = 20 \times 10^{-3} e^{730/RT}$, $2.5 \times 10^{-3} e^{1.700/RT}$, $25 \times 10^{-3} e^{1.330/RT}$, and $1.3 \times 10^{-3} e^{3.100/RT}$ for ethene in PE, ethene in PP, propene in PE, and propene in PP, respectively. The constants for ethene and propene solubility in PE and PP, and swollen in *n*-heptane, are close to the constants for their solubility in *n*-heptane [65–67].

1.6 Hydrogen Effect

Hydrogen is the most used molecular weight regulator in polyolefin production. There are many publications describing the effect of hydrogen on olefin polymerization. The dependence of catalyst activity on the presence of hydrogen varies with the nature of the monomer and catalyst.

Usually, hydrogen significantly reduces the activity of the catalyst in the ethene polymerization [22, 68–71]. The character of the kinetic curves of ethene polymerization in the presence of hydrogen is practically unchanged [71, 72]. It is also noted [73, 74] that the effect of hydrogen is reversible. The removal of hydrogen from the reaction medium is accompanied by recovery of the original activity level. These facts indicate that the hydrogen does not affect the stability of the active centers. According to Natta [68] and Grieveson [75], the reason for the reduction in the rate of ethene polymerization in the presence of hydrogen is connected to the slower insertion of monomer into the Ti–H bonds, which are formed by reaction of active centers with H_2 :

$$Mt - CH_2 - CH_2 - Pol + H_2 \rightarrow Mt - H + CH_3 - CH - Pol$$
(8)

Kissin et al. [72, 73, 76, 77] explain the reduction in activity by the formation of Ti–CH₂–CH₃ structures after the insertion of ethene into Ti–H bonds, and these structures are the low-activity (or dormant) centers in polymerization because of the β -hydrogen agostic interaction.

Published data [78–81] show that a first order rate of chain transfer to hydrogen in the polymerization of ethylene with a ZN catalyst is usually observed; on the other hand, a number of studies [82] show a rate order of 0.5.

In propylene polymerization, the activating effect of hydrogen, i.e., an increase in initial polymerization rate as well as in overall activity, is observed [83–90] (Fig. 9). This activation is reversible and the polymerization rate decreases after the removal of hydrogen from the reaction zone [89, 90]. The degree of increase in the activity and change of the polymerization rate with time, in comparison with polymerization without hydrogen, depend on the catalyst nature and the hydrogen concentration.

A number of explanations of this effect have been proposed. The most accepted hypotheses for the activation effect are based on the capability of active centers of ZN and metallocene catalysts for regioirregular 2,1-insertion of propene into



Fig. 9 Kinetics of propene polymerization at 70°C with MgCl₂/dibutylphtalate/TiCl₄/PhSi (OEt)₃-AlEt₃ without hydrogen ($p_{\rm H}/p_{\rm pr}$ =0) and in the presence of hydrogen ($p_{\rm H}/p_{\rm pr}$ =0.13) [76]

the growing chain, resulting in the formation of the low-activity or dormant active centers, Mt–CH(CH₃)–CH₂–Pol:

$$Mt - CH_2 - CH(CH_3) - Pol + CH(CH_3) = CH_2 \rightarrow Mt - CH(CH_3) - CH_2 - CH_2 - CH(CH_3) - Pol$$
(9)

Chain transfer in the presence of hydrogen reactivates such dormant centers:

$$Mt - CH(CH_3) - CH_2 - CH_2 - CH(CH_3) - Pol + H_2$$

$$\rightarrow Mt - H + CH_3 - CH_2 - CH_2 - CH_2 - CH(CH_3) - Pol$$
(10)

The presence of *n*-butyl end groups in polymer chains formed during propene polymerization in the presence of hydrogen supports this hypothesis [85, 91–93]. The possibility of formation of the inactive centers $Mt-CH(CH_3)_2$ by the reaction of chain transfer with the monomer in a secondary 2,1-orientation or by a secondary insertion in the Mt–H bond, formed as a result of chain transfer to hydrogen, has been considered [76]:

$$Mt - CH_2 - CH(CH_3) - Pol + CH(CH_3) = CH_2$$

$$\rightarrow Mt - CH(CH_3)_2 + CH_2 = C(CH_3) - Pol$$
(11)

$$Mt - H + CH(CH_3) = CH_2 \rightarrow Mt - CH(CH_3)_2$$
(12)

The chain transfer with hydrogen reactivates inactive centers $Mt-CH(CH_3)_2$ with the formation of a Ti–H bond, followed by a primary propene insertion. Another explanation is related to the reactivation of Ti²⁺ sites, which are inactive

in propene polymerization, by hydrogen oxidative addition [94]; indeed, the concentration of active sites is noticeably increased in the presence of hydrogen [87, 95] due to hydrogenation of inactive Ti-allyl centers [95].

Thus, the mechanism of the activating action of hydrogen in propene polymerization, as well as the mechanism of reduction of catalyst activity in ethene polymerization in the presence of hydrogen, are still not completely clear and need further confirmation.

1.7 Heterogeneity of Active Centers

The distinctive property of heterogeneous ZN catalysts is a heterogeneity of active centers. This influences the kinetics of olefin polymerization and the characteristics of the polymers obtained. The multicenter nature of heterogeneous catalysts manifests itself in broadening of molecular weight distribution (MWD), formation of polymer fractions of different stereoregularity, compositional nonuniformity of copolymers of ethene and propene with α -olefins, and the complicated order of catalyst deactivation reactions. Non-uniformity of active sites is related, obviously, to the chemical, structural, and energy non-uniformity of the catalyst surface. The presence on the catalyst surface of active centers of various types, differing in the magnitude of propagation rate constants, has been reported in a number of publications [18, 96–98]. This fact has been proposed [99] as a cause of MWD broadening. Floyd et al. [100] found that the unimodal MWD curves for polypropylene obtained with heterogeneous ZN catalysts can be simulated only by assuming the presence of at least three or four types of active sites, each of which follows Flory's most probable distribution. The MWD of the polymer depends on the type of heterogeneous catalyst, nature of the donors in MgCl₂-supported catalysts, comonomer presence, and the conditions of polymerization.

For investigation of active site non-uniformity, a method was proposed [101, 102] based on mass-spectrometric study of temperature-programmed desorption (TPD) products from the catalyst surface at the most initial stage of olefin polymerization (up to 10–15 monomer units in chain). The method allows one to obtain information concerning the energy non-uniformity of active sites in terms of a distribution of active sites over the activation energy of active Mt–C bond thermal destruction in active sites. So, it was shown for ethene polymerization with SiO₂/TiCl₄/AlEt₂Cl and SiO₂/AlEt₂Cl/TiCl₄ catalysts that there are at least two groups of active sites in these catalysts, varying in the activation energy of thermal destruction of active Ti–C bonds (Fig. 10), and that the distribution depends on the catalyst type.





1.8 Copolymerization

Processes of ethene/ α -olefin copolymerization are of great practical importance. Copolymerization of ethene with small amounts of highest α -olefins (1-butene, 1-hexene, 1-octene) allows one to produce linear low density polyethylene (LLDPE), which is one of the most widely used large-scale polyolefin products. Polypropylene, modified with small amounts of ethene, exhibits higher impact strength compared to isotactic homopolypropylene. Copolymerization of propene with large amounts of ethene and terpolymerization of ethene/propene/diene result in amorphous elastomer materials (rubbers) [103].

The properties of olefin copolymers depend on the nature and content of comonomer and on the comonomer distribution in the polymer chain. If monomers are distributed as long sequences, crystalline copolymers are formed. The random distribution of comonomers gives amorphous polymer materials. The conventional ZN systems, such as heterogeneous Ti- or V-based catalysts and homogeneous V-based catalysts, are used for industrial production of olefin copolymers. The application of metallocene catalysts [104] has allowed an increase in the comonomer content in copolymers, more uniform comonomer distribution in the polymer chains, and broadening of the range of comonomers used [104–106]. Several examples of reactivity ratios r_1 and r_2 and their product r_1r_2 for ethene/propene copolymerization are given in Table 2. For most heterogeneous titanium catalysts, the product r_1r_2 is usually close to 1 or greater, which corresponds to the tendency for this catalysts to form copolymers with long crystallizable ethene sequences. In the case of V-based systems, the r_1r_2 value is lower and they give a more random comonomer distribution in the chain [107-109, 112]. For metallocene catalysts, the product r_1r_2 is smaller than 1, which is reflected in the alternation of ethene and propene units in copolymer chains [110, 111].

Catalyst	Temperature (°C)	r_1	r_2	$r_1 r_2$	References
δ -TiCl ₃ -Al(C ₂ H ₅) ₂ Cl	70	11.6	0.35	4.1	[107]
$VCl_3 - Al(n - C_6H_{13})_3$	25	5.6	0.15	0.81	[108]
$VOCl_3 - Al(n - C_6H_{13})_3$	25	18	0.07	1.2	[108]
MgCl ₂ /TiCl ₄ /ethylbenzoate/Al(C ₂ H ₅) ₃	70	5.5	0.36	2.0	[107]
MgCl ₂ /TiCl ₄ /Al(<i>i</i> -C ₄ H ₉) ₃	70	15.8	0.03	0.5	[109]
MgCl ₂ /VCl ₄ /Al(<i>i</i> -C ₄ H ₉) ₃	70	3.4	0.06	1.9	[109]
EBIZrCl ₂ /MAO	50	6.61	0.06	0.4	[110]
EBIZrCl ₂ /MAO	25	6.26	0.11	0.69	[110]
Me ₂ C(Cp)(Flu)ZrCl ₂ /MAO	25	1.3	0.2	0.26	[111]

Table 2 Reactivity ratios of ethene/propene copolymerization

1.9 Comonomer Effect in Olefin Copolymerization Reactions

One of the features of olefin copolymerization kinetics is the effect of comonomer on the rate of ethene or propene polymerization during ethene/ α -olefin or propene/ α -olefin copolymerization, i.e., the so-called comonomer effect (CEF). The rate enhancement of ethene or propene polymerization in the presence of a comonomer is observed for conventional ZN catalysts [80, 113–123] and for homogeneous [124–133] and supported metallocenes [134–136] and post-metallocenes catalysts [137–140]. The increase in activity was remarked in the presence of such comonomers as propene, 2-methylpropene, 1-butene, 3-methylbutene, 4-methylpentene-1, 1-hexene, 1-octene,1-decene, cyclopentene, styrene, and dienes.

Numerous studies have shown that the magnitude of effect depends on the catalyst nature, the comonomer type, and the experimental conditions. Examples of the comonomer effect for various catalysts and comonomers are shown in Tables 3, 4, and 5 as the ratio of copolymerization rate to the ethylene (or propylene) homopolymerization rate.

The effect is generally higher for heterogeneous catalysts, and for supported metallocenes it is higher than for homogeneous catalysts. The length of the α -olefin chain is also important. The higher the comonomer chain length, the smaller the effect. The negative effect of comonomer on the rate was found for ethylene/norbornene copolymerization [126] and for copolymerization of propene with 1-octene for metallocene catalysts [136].

For understanding the nature of the comonomer effect, it is also very important that the rate enhancement takes place in the sequential processes of homo- and copolymerization, i.e., when the ethene homopolymerization is carried out after the α -olefin homopolymerization or ethene/ α -olefin copolymerization [122, 123] (Table 6).

The nature of this phenomenon is widely discussed in the literature. Several reasons (physical and chemical) have been proposed:

1. Monomer access to active centers through the polymer film becomes easier with higher amorphous phase content in the copolymer [116, 119, 121–123] or with dissolving of the polymer in the reaction medium [126, 130, 131]

Catalyst	Comonomer	CEF $(R_{\rm cop}/R_{\rm pol})$	References
δ -TiCl ₃ × 0.33 AlCl ₃ + AlEt ₃	4-MP-1	15.8-4.7	[113]
	1-Hexene	14-10	
$TiCl_4/MgCl_2 + AlEt_3$	1-Hexene	2–4	[114]
$TiCl_4/MgCl_2/EB + Al(n-oct)_3$	4-MP-1	6.9–9.5	[113]
TiCl ₄ /MgCl ₂ /DIBP + AlEt ₃	Propene	2.0	[116]
$VCl_3(THF)/SiO_2 + AlEt_3$	Propene	5.8	[141]
	1-Butene	3.4	
	1-Hexene	2.0	

Table 3 Comonomer effect in ethene/ α -olefin copolymerization using heterogeneous and supported ZN catalyst systems

CEF – comonomer effect, Rcop – rate of ethene insertion in ethene/ α -olefin copolymerization Rpol –rate of ethene homopolymerization

Table 4 Comonomer effect in ethene/ α -olefin copolymerization using homogeneous metallocene catalysts

		Temperature	CEF	
Catalyst	Comonomer	(°C)	$(R_{\rm cop}/R_{\rm pol})$	References
Cp ₂ ZrCl ₂ /MAO	Propylene	30	1.65	[124]
	1-Hexene	30	2.30	
Cp ₂ ZrCl ₂ /MAO	1-Hexene	50	2.3	[127]
		95	Not observed	
Et(IndH ₄) ₂ ZrCl ₂ /MAO	Propene	40	2	[129]
	1-Hexene	40	1.8	
iPr(Cp)(Flu)ZrCl2	Propene	40	Not observed	[129]
	1-Hexene	40	Not observed	
(<i>tert</i> -Butanamide)Me(Me ₄ - η^{5} -Cp)	Poly(propylene)	40	3.2	[130]
silane-TiCl ₂ /MAO	macromonomer	90	Not observed	
iPr[FluCp]ZrCl2/MAO	1-Hexene	25	6	[126]
Me ₂ Si[Ind] ₂ ZrCl ₂ /MAO	1-Hexene	25	2.6	[126]

- 2. The increase in the number of active centers can be achieved as a result of heterogeneous catalyst fragmentation [122, 123], deagglomeration of the growing polymer particles during copolymerization with homogeneous catalysts [126, 130, 131], or by activation of dormant active centers [113]
- 3. Modification of active centers by comonomer, with variation in the propagation rate constant [118, 119, 124, 125, 127, 132, 141]
- 4. Diffusion effects and the related increase in monomer concentration near the active site [134, 145]

Due to the diversity and complexity of the considered polymerization processes, the different causes for manifestation of the comonomer effect or their combination may appear, depending on conditions.

		Copolymerization	CEF	
Catalyst	Comonomer	conditions	$(Q_{\rm cop}/Q_{\rm pol})^{\rm a}$	References
$MgCl_2/DIBP/TiCl_4 + AlEt_3 + D_2$ with no external donor	1-Hexene	60°C, in <i>n</i> -heptane,	1.2	[142]
$MgCl_2/DIBP/TiCl_4 + AlEt_3 + D_2$ with PTES		30 min	1.02	
(triethoxyphenylsilane) MgCl ₂ /DIBP/TiCl ₄ + AlEt ₃ + D ₂ with DTBDMS(dimethoxydi- <i>tert</i> -butylsilane)			1.63	
rac-Me ₂ Si(Ind) ₂ ZrCl ₂ /MAO	1-Hexene	30°C, in toluene,	2.38	[143]
ZrCl ₂ /MAO		120 mm	1.00	
Ph2C(Cp)(Flu)ZrCl2/MAO			0.21	
<i>rac</i> -Me ₂ Si(4-Ph-2Me-Ind) ₂ ZrCl ₂ /MAO	1-Butene	60°C, in liquid propene, 10/11 min	4.87	[144]
<i>rac</i> -Me ₂ Si(4-Ph-2Me-Ind) ₂ ZrCl ₂ /MAO	1-Octene	60°C, in liquid propene, 40/29 min	0.57	[136]
SiO ₂ /MAO/ <i>rac</i> -Me ₂ Si (4-Ph-2Me-Ind) ₂ ZrCl ₂ /Al <i>i</i> Bu ₃	1-Octene	60°C, in liquid propene, 50 min	1.69	[136]

Table 5 Comonomer effect in propene/ α -olefin copolymerization using heterogeneous ZN catalyst and homogeneous and supported metallocene catalyst systems

 ${}^{a}Q_{cop}$ and Q_{pol} are polymer and copolymer yields

Table 6 Comonomer effect in the two-step process of homo- and copolymerization of ethene and α -olefin using different types of catalyst [133]

Catalyst	Process	R_2/R_1
$TiCl_4/MgCl_2/D_1^a - D_2^b - AlEt_3$	$C_3 \rightarrow C_2$	3.0
VCl ₃ /Al(OH) ₃ -Al(<i>i</i> -Bu) ₃	$C_2+C_3 \rightarrow C_2$	3.3
Cp ₂ ZrCl ₂ -MAO	$C_3 \rightarrow C_2$	1.5
Et(Ind) ₂ ZrCl ₂ -ZSM-5(H ₂ O)-AlMe ₃	$C_3 \rightarrow C_2$	5.3

 R_1 is the specific rate of ethene homopolymerization and R_2 the specific rate of ethene homopolymerization on the second step of the two-step process

^aMixture of dibutylphthalate and ethylbenzoate

^bPhenyltriethoxysilane

2 Number of Active Centers and Propagation Rate Constants for Olefin Polymerization on ZN Catalysts

For catalytic olefin polymerization on heterogeneous ZN catalysts, it is accepted that surface alkyl compounds of transition metals should be considered as the active centers. These species contain a growing polymer chain as an alkyl group. For analysis of the kinetics and mechanism of polymerization on ZN catalysts, it is all-important to have data on the number of active centers (C_p). The number of

active centers depends on the composition and conditions of preparation of the catalysts and on the conditions of polymerization and is usually a small fraction of the total number of surface transition metal compounds in the catalyst. Thus, the rate of polymerization, which is equal to the rate of propagation of the olefin polymer chain, is defined by a simple equation (1).

The problem of determination of the number of active centers as the number of titanium–polymer bonds was formulated for the first time in the pioneering works of Natta [15, 146] for propylene polymerization on catalyst $TiCl_3 + AlEt_3$. He used for this purpose cocatalyst AlEt₃ labeled by a radioactive isotope ¹⁴C in the ethyl group. Active centers of type Cl_xTi –¹⁴CH₂CH₃ are formed in this case and polymer with a radioactive label obtained on these centers. The number of active centers can be calculated from these data.

In this review, data on the number of active centers and values of propagation rate constants (k_p) for olefin polymerization on traditional ZN catalysts (mainly TiCl₃/AlEt_xCl_y) and highly active supported ZN catalysts containing titanium chlorides on activated magnesium dichloride will be presented.

Different methods for determination of the number of active centers during catalytic olefin polymerization are proposed. There are two basic groups of method applied to determine the kinetic characteristics of propagation reactions and transfer reactions of polymer chains (values of C_p , k_p , and K_{tr}) for catalytic olefin polymerization.

- 1. Methods based on the analysis of dependences of polymerization rate and molecular weight on the time and conditions of polymerization. We will name them conditionally "kinetic methods."
- 2. Methods based on introduction of a radioactive label in the growing polymer molecule.

2.1 Kinetic Methods

The method of calculation of rate constants of the separate reactions proceeding in the course of polymerization and based on the analysis of dependences of polymerization rate (R_p) and polymerization degree (P_n) on the concentration of reagents was used for the first time in the works of Natta [15, 146] and Chirkov [28, 29]. This method allows calculation of values for the products of rate constants of separate reactions and the number of active centers, but does not allow calculation of separate values for rate constants and the number of active centers.

Another kinetic method has been proposed [17]. This method allows one to determine the k_p value and the number of active sites using the dependence on monomer concentration of the stationary polymerization rate and of the polymerization rate during the acceleration period of the kinetic curve, according to Eqs. (2) and (6). The method has been applied for determination of these kinetic parameters in the polymerization of propylene and ethylene with VCl₃/Al(*i*-Bu)₃ catalyst.

Calculation of rate constants of separate reactions for the stationary phase of polymerization, when the number of the active centers does not change with polymerization time, is possible by use the dependence of the molecular weight of polymer (polymerization degree) on polymerization time [147, 148]:

$$\frac{1}{P_{\rm n}} = \frac{1}{k_{\rm p}C_{\rm m}} \cdot \frac{1}{\tau} + \frac{\sum k_{\rm tr}^i \cdot C_{\rm i}^i}{k_{\rm p}C_{\rm m}} \tag{13}$$

where P_n is the average polymerization degree, k_p is the propagation rate constant, C_m is the concentration of monomer, τ is polymerization time, K_{tr}^i is the rate constant for the transfer of polymer chain reaction with a component *i*, and C_i is the concentration of component *i*.

This method has been used [147, 148] for determination of k_p values for polymerization of butene-1 on a ZN catalyst based on TiCl₃ and VCl₃. The k_p value greatly increases at transition from TiCl₃ to VCl₃. The same method has also been used [149, 150] for study of propylene polymerization on the catalyst α -TiCl₃ + AlEt₃, and also for study of ethylene polymerization on the catalyst γ -TiCl₃ + AlEt₃Cl [151, 152]. However, in the latter cases the condition of polymerization stability was not met. It is necessary to notice also that in works [147–152], P_n values were calculated from polymer viscosity data in the assumption that polydispersity of the polymer does not depend on polymerization time. These assumptions are not always met and therefore reduces the reliability of results obtained by this method.

A new and more effective and reliable variant of the kinetic method is the stopped flow method (SF method), which has been offered by Keii and Terano [153] for determination of the number of active centers and the propagation rate constant in olefin polymerization on ZN catalysts. The main feature of this method is determination of C_p and k_p values in conditions of quasi-living polymerization, when transfer reactions of a polymer chain practically do not proceed and linear dependences of molecular weight of formed polymer and yield of polymer on polymerization time are observed. It has been shown that these conditions are obtained for propylene polymerization on supported titanium-magnesium catalysts (TMC) at low temperature (30°C) and at times of polymerization less than 0.2 s; in these cases, values of C_p and k_p can be calculated from Eqs. (14) and (15):

$$M_{\rm n} = M_0 k_{\rm p} C_{\rm m} \tau \tag{14}$$

$$Y = k_{\rm p} C_{\rm p} C_{\rm m} \tau \tag{15}$$

where M_n is the average number molecular weight of polymer, M_0 the molecular weight of monomer, C_m the concentration of monomer, Y the polymer yield, and τ the polymerization time.

To make these calculations, some conditions are necessary:

- 1. Active centers should be formed instantly at interaction of the catalyst with cocatalyst and the time necessary for formation of the active centers should be less than the time of quasi-living polymerization
- 2. The number of active centers and polymerization rate should be constant at the stage of quasi-living polymerization

2.2 Radiochemical Methods

In these methods, the number of active centers is defined by introduction of a radioactive label in a growing polymeric chain. The label can be entered at an initiation stage by use of an organoaluminum cocatalyst, containing alkyl group with a radioactive label. This method has been used Natta [15, 146] and Chien [154] in a study of propylene polymerization on the TiCl₃ catalyst in a combination with cocatalysts Al(Et)₃ or Al(Et)₂Cl labeled by radioactive isotope ¹⁴C.

Another method is based on introduction into polymerization of compounds (quenching agents) labeled by a radioactive isotope and by termination of polymerization in such a manner that this compound or its part joins a growing polymer chain (QR method). In the case of olefin polymerization on ZN catalysts, alcohol labeled with ³H in the hydroxyl group was used as a quenching agent (QR RO³H method):

$$Cl_xTi - CH_2R + RO^3H \rightarrow Cl_xTi - OR + {}^{3}HCH_2R$$
 (16)

For the first time, this method was used [155] for study of ethylene polymerization on catalyst TiCl₄ + AlEt₃. Further, a number of works on definition of C_p and $k_{\rm p}$ values have been published for olefin polymerization on ZN catalysts using this method [156–162]. The basic difficulty of quantitative definition of the number of active centers at polymerization on ZN catalysts by this method is connected with the formation of inactive aluminum-polymer bonds during the course of polymerization. These bonds appear as a result of transfer reaction of a growing polymer chain with organoaluminum cocatalyst. The presence of this reaction was shown in the early works of Natta [15, 146] and confirmed experimentally for all ZN catalysts. For this reason, an increase in the number of metal-polymer bonds is observed with increasing polymerization time although polymerization rate can decrease [162] or remain constant [156]. To account for the effect of inactive aluminum-polymer bonds, the number of active centers is defined by extrapolation of the total number of metal-polymer bonds to zero time of polymerization. However, according to Coover et al. [156], the rate of formation of aluminumpolymer bonds sharply decreases during the course of polymerizations and this effect should be accounted for in calculation of the number of active centers. The authors [156] believe that this effect is connected with a reduction in the

concentration of organoaluminum compound on a surface of the catalyst owing to its slow diffusion through a layer of formed polymer.

More reliable data on the number of active centers can be obtained by this method for cases where the contribution of the transfer reaction with organoaluminum cocatalyst is very small. Such a case is the polymerization of 4-methylpentene-1 on catalyst $VCl_3/Al(i-Bu)_3$ [163].

Later, for definition of the number of active centers at polymerization on ZN catalysts, it was suggested that the "selective" quenching agent (¹⁴CO), interacting only with titanium–polymer bonds [164–166], (QR ¹⁴CO method) be used. The use of carbon monoxide for this purpose is based on the well-known metallorganic chemistry reaction of CO insertion into δ -bond transition metal-alkyl:

$$L_{x}M - CH_{2}R \xrightarrow{CO} L_{x}M - C - CH_{2}R \qquad (17)$$

Examples of irreversible CO insertion into a titanium-alkyl bond are described [167] for CO reaction with a complex Cp₂TiClR, with formation of acyl complex Cp₂Ti(Cl)COR. There are examples of CO insertion into vanadium-alkyl and titanium-alkyl bonds, formed in ZN catalysts [168, 169]. In particular [168], it is shown that CO is attached irreversibly with "living" polypropylene molecules formed during propylene polymerization on soluble catalyst V(acac)₃/AlEt₂Cl at a temperature of -78° C. Introduction of CO terminates polymerization and after that each polymer molecule contains one terminal group R(C=O)H. Thus, CO interacts quantitatively with growing polymer molecules by insertion into active vanadium–polymer bonds. Similar research [169] has been performed for ethylene polymerization on TMC catalysts in the conditions of "living" polymerization, with the subsequent interaction of growing polymer chains with CO. It was also confirmed that CO insertion into titanium–polymer bonds results mainly in formation of structures R (CO)R'.

Details of the interaction of ¹⁴CO with ZN catalysts during olefin polymerization and the use of this technique for definition of the number of active centers are presented in works [166, 170–173] and the review [174]. In particular, it is necessary to note the necessity of additional clearing of polymer from the low molecular weight by-products containing a radioactive label [173]. These by-products are formed through interaction of ¹⁴CO with titanium-alkyl bonds like the Ti–Et present in the catalyst as a result of alkylation of titanium chlorides by AlR₃ and transfer reactions of the growing polymer chain with AlEt₃ cocatalyst or with monomer.

We have listed the advantages and some limitations of the SF method. In the case of QR, it is possible to study polymerization kinetics at a wide variation of composition and morphology of the catalysts, leading to change in the rates of formation and deactivation of the active centers during the course of polymerization. It is also possible to study polymerization with more reactive monomers like ethylene, and in the presence of an additional effective chain transfer agent such as hydrogen. Data on the number of active centers and propagation rate constants for olefin polymerization on traditional ZN catalysts and highly active supported ZN catalysts, obtained by use of SF and QR methods, will be presented and discussed below.

2.3 Number of Active Centers in Ethylene and Propylene Polymerization on Traditional ZN Catalysts and Supported Titanium–Magnesium Catalysts

It is known that the activity of catalysts changes very much depending on their composition, preparation and activation methods, and polymerization conditions. The most plausible reason for this is a change in the number of active centers. From the data obtained using a QR RO³H method [155, 157, 161, 162] or using labeled cocatalyst Al(${}^{14}C_2H_5$)₃ [15, 146, 154] for ethylene and propylene polymerization on TiCl₃/AlR_xCl_y catalysts, the number of active centers is $(1-10) \times 10^{-2}$ mol/mol Ti. However, in work [156] it has been shown that the rate of transfer reaction of polymer chain with AlR₃ decreases sharply with increasing polymerization time (polymer yield). Taking into account this effect, it was found [156] that the C_p values for propylene polymerization on TiCl₃/AlEt₂Cl (AlEt₃) catalyst are lower and only (0.1–0.3) × 10⁻² mol/mol Ti. This value is close to the number of active centers, $(0.1-0.5) \times 10^{-2}$ mol/mol Ti, found later with use of the OR ¹⁴CO method for ethylene and propylene polymerization on similar catalysts, TiCl₃/AlEt₂Cl (AlEt₃, AliBu)₃ [21, 165, 166, 174, 175]. Thus, the number of active centers for traditional ZN catalysts based on TiCl₃ is very low and, according to works [21, 59, 166, 175] (QR methods), makes up no more than 0.8 mol% of the total content of Ti in catalysts. By estimation [174], this value can correspond to the number of titanium chlorides located on the lateral sides of crystals, making microparticles of δ -TiCl₃ with a surface of 70–100 m²/g.

A great increase in activity of ZN catalysts is reached by supporting TiCl₄ on "activated" magnesium dichloride, having a high surface and disordered crystal structure (supported TMC catalysts) [176, 177]. The activity of these catalysts in ethylene and propylene polymerization is usually 30–150 kg/g Ti h atm, which exceeds the activity of traditional ZN catalysts based on δ -TiCl₃ by approximately two orders of magnitude. According to works [74, 165, 173, 178–180] (QR ¹⁴CO method) and works [181, 182] (QR RO³H method), such an increase in activity is connected with a great increase in the number of active centers, which for these catalysts is 1–7 mol% of the total Ti content. Further, in works [153, 183–192] with use of the SF method in the case of propylene polymerization on TMC, C_p values of the same order (0.5–11 mol%) have been obtained. It is necessary to notice that the number of active centers changes considerably with variation in the composition and conditions of catalyst preparation. For example, in work [183] for three types of TMC with different activities, C_p values from 0.8 to 9.9 mol% were obtained by the SF method.

Thus, the results of definition of the number of active centers for propylene polymerization on TMC, obtained by independent methods (SF and QR methods), show the following:

- 1. The great increase in activity of TMC in comparison with traditional ZN catalysts is defined, mainly, by an increase in the number of active centers
- 2. The number of active centers is less than 10 mol% of the total titanium content in the catalysts (usually in limits from 1% to 10%) and depends on the composition and procedure of TMC preparation; most of the titanium is in the inactive form and does not participate in polymerization

It has been found [80, 193] that a great increase in activity of TMC in ethylene polymerization (from 50–100 kg/g Ti h atm to 400–600 kg/g Ti h atm) is observed with a decrease in titanium content in the catalyst from 1–4 wt% of Ti to values less than 0.1 wt% of Ti. In this case, it is possible to expect that the number of the active centers increases to 30–40 mol% of the total content of titanium [194].

The number of active centers at polymerization on ZN catalysts essentially depends on the conditions of polymerization, in particular on the composition of the organoaluminum cocatalyst and its concentration, the temperature of polymerization, and the presence of additional components added for regulation of activity and the molecular weight of polymer.

Data on the effect of hydrogen on the number of the active centers and propagation rate constants for polymerization of propylene and ethylene on ZN catalysts of various compositions will be presented and discussed in the next section.

2.4 Number of the Active Centers and Propagation Rate Constants in Polymerization in the Presence of Hydrogen

Hydrogen is the most effective chain transfer agent for olefin polymerization on ZN catalysts and is widely used for polyolefin production in industry and in laboratory research for control of molecular weight of polymers. The presence of hydrogen during the polymerization influences the polymerization kinetics. In the case of ethylene polymerization, addition of hydrogen into polymerization usually decreases the polymerization rate. In work [195] for the first time it was shown that addition of hydrogen during propylene polymerization on ZN catalysts leads to an appreciable increase in polymerization rate. This phenomenon has been confirmed in a number of other works [22, 89, 196–198]. To reveal the reasons for the activating effect of hydrogen (the "hydrogen effect"), data on the influence of hydrogen on the number of active centers and propagation rate constants can be the useful. In work [199] it was found that in the presence of hydrogen during propylene polymerization on TMC the number of active centers increases considerably (QR ¹⁴CO method). However, according to data presented in [184], the presence of hydrogen at a quasi-living polymerization for 0.2 s does

Catalyst ^a	H_2	Temperature ^b (°C)	$R_{\rm p}^{\rm c}$ (kg/g Ti h atm)	$C_{\rm p}^{\rm d}$ (×10 ² mol/mol Ti)	$k_{\rm p}^{\rm d}$ (L/mol s)
I	—	70	9.0	1.4	650
Ι	$+^{e}$	70	20.2	0.72	2,750
III	_	70	1.1	0.27	640
III	$+^{e}$	70	1.6	0.23	1,580
II	_	40	26.0	4.1	350
II	$+^{e}$	40	33.6	1.5	1,200

Table 7 Data on the hydrogen effect on C_p and k_p values for propylene polymerization over ZN catalysts (QR ¹⁴CO method) [74, 180]

^aCatalyst I: TiCl₄/MgCl₂/dibutylphtalate + AlEt₃/phenyltriethoxysilane; catalyst II: TiCl₄/MgCl₂/ ethylbenzoate + Al(*i*-Bu)₃/ethylanizate; catalyst III: TiCl₃ + AlEt₃

^bPolymerization temperature

^cPolymerization rate at the moment of ¹⁴CO addition

^dData for PP insoluble in boiling heptane (isotactic fraction)

^eThe ratio $H_2/C_3H_6 = 0.16$ (in gas phase)

not influence the number of active centers nor the propagation rate constant, and the hydrogen effect is not observed in conditions of quasi-living polymerization. Later [185], it was shown that in these conditions hydrogen does not influence the molecular weight of formed polymer. In works [74, 180], the hydrogen effect on propylene polymerization on TMC of various compositions and titanium trichloride has been studied (using QR ¹⁴CO method) for definition of the number of active centers and propagation rate constants. It was found that the hydrogen effect is reversible and that removal of hydrogen from polymerization decreases the polymerization rate to the value observed for polymerization without hydrogen.

In Table 7, data on the influence of hydrogen on C_p and k_p values at propylene polymerization on catalysts with various compositions are presented. It is seen that hydrogen addition leads to a decrease in the number of active centers and an increase in $k_{\rm p}$ values calculated from data on the rate of polymerization and $C_{\rm p}$. It is necessary to note that data in Table 7 are obtained for the isotactic PP fraction insoluble in boiling heptane. In work [199], with use of the same method (QR¹⁴CO), it was found that the number of active centers (radioactive labels in polymer) increases for polymerization in the presence of hydrogen. These data, unlike those in work [180], were obtained for the total polymer including the fraction soluble in boiling heptane. However, according to works [173, 180], this fraction after quenching polymerization with ¹⁴CO contains low molecular weight by-products labeled with ¹⁴C, and special techniques are required for their separation from polymer [173, 180]. The presence of these by-products can cause the raised number of radioactive labels in polymer, and accordingly leads to an increase in the calculated C_p value [199]. At the same time, it is improbable to expect an increase in reactivity of the active center $(k_p \text{ value})$ after interaction of the active center with hydrogen. In [180], the possibility of formation of "dormant" centers is used to explain the increase in k_p values. These representations have been offered earlier [90, 200]. According to [90, 200], these centers are formed during propylene polymerization as a result of propylene 2,1-addition into an active titanium-polymer bond in the active center. In this case, two types of centers are formed during propylene polymerization on ZN catalysts without hydrogen:

1. Active centers (C_p) , functioning in the conditions of 1,2-insertion of propylene into titanium–polymer bonds in the active center

2. Dormant centers (C_d), formed after propylene 2,1-insertion into titanium–polymer bonds

$$Cl_{x}Ti \longrightarrow (CH_{3})CHCH_{2} \xrightarrow{(CH_{3})CHCH_{2}} Cl_{x}Ti \longrightarrow (C_{d})$$

$$(19)$$

Dormant centers (C_d), do not attach propylene for steric reasons, but interact with ¹⁴CO the same as the active centers C_p . In this case, the QR¹⁴CO method can define the total number of the centers ($C_p + C_d$), containing titanium–polymer bonds.

Dormant centers can be transformed to an active state by interaction with hydrogen as a result of reactions (20) and (21):

$$\begin{array}{c} \operatorname{Cl}_{x}\operatorname{Ti-CH}(\operatorname{CH})_{3}\operatorname{CH}_{2}\operatorname{CH}_{2}\operatorname{CH}(\operatorname{CH})_{3} - \operatorname{R} \xrightarrow{H_{2}} \operatorname{Cl}_{x}\operatorname{Ti-H} + \operatorname{CH}_{2}(\operatorname{CH})_{3}\operatorname{CH}_{2}\operatorname{CH}_{2}\operatorname{CH}(\operatorname{CH})_{3}\operatorname{R} \\ (C_{d}) & (C_{H}) \end{array}$$
(20)

$$\begin{array}{ccc} \operatorname{Cl}_{x}\mathrm{T}\overset{}{\longmapsto}\mathrm{H} & \xrightarrow{C_{3}\mathrm{H}_{6}} & \operatorname{Cl}_{x}\mathrm{T}\overset{}{\longmapsto}\mathrm{CH}_{2}\mathrm{CH}(\mathrm{CH}_{3}) \\ (C_{H}) & (C_{P}) \end{array}$$
(21)

As a result of reactions (20) and (21) during polymerization in the presence of hydrogen, the share of active centers (C_p) increases, leading to an increase in polymerization rate and, accordingly, to an increase in the calculated values of k_p :

$$k_{\rm p} = R_{\rm p} / (C_{\rm p} + C_{\rm d}) C_{\rm m} \tag{22}$$

The values of k_p concerning reactivity of the active center in the propagation reaction can be calculated if $C_p \gg C_d$, which is reached only for polymerization in the presence of hydrogen.

Surface titanium hydrides (Cl_xTi –H) are highly reactive compounds and can be partially deactivated in side reactions by interaction with components of the catalytic system. As a result of these side reactions, the number of active centers for polymerization in the presence of hydrogen is as a rule lower than the total number of the centers containing titanium–polymer bonds ($C_p + C_d$) during polymerization without hydrogen (Table 7). In the case of ethylene polymerization, dormant centers (C_d) are not formed. But, for polymerization in the presence of hydrogen, the centers $C_{\rm H}$ (surface hydrides of titanium) are deactivated by interaction with components of the catalytic system the same as and at propylene polymerization. These reactions lead to a decrease in the number of active centers ($C_{\rm p}$) and to a decrease in ethylene polymerization rate. Thus, the values of the propagation rate constant are the same for ethylene polymerization with hydrogen and without hydrogen [201].

So, in the case of propylene polymerization in the presence of hydrogen, the proportion of the centers participating in the propagation reaction (C_p) is essentially higher than for polymerization without hydrogen, when some of the centers are in a "sleeping" condition, C_d . Therefore, k_p values calculated for experiments in the presence of hydrogen more precisely correspond to the real reactivity of active centers in the propagation reaction. These values (see Table 7) of $(1.6-2.8) \times 10^3$ L/mol s at 70°C and $(1.2-1.6) \times 10^3$ L/mol s at 40°C are close to the k_p values found for propylene polymerization on TMC by the SF method, $(1.0-5.0) \times 10^3$ L/mol s at 30°C [149, 153, 183–185].

2.5 Heterogeneity of Active Centers of ZN Catalysts, Taking into Account Data on the Distribution of Active Centers on Propagation Rate Constants and Their Stereospecificity

It is known that ZN catalysts are multisite catalytic systems containing active centers that differ in their k_p values and stereospecificity. This is apparent in the formation of polymers with broad molecular mass distribution (MMD, $M_w/M_n > 2$) and polyolefins containing separate fractions with varying stereoregularity. Data on the reactivity (k_p values) of separate groups of the active centers and their transformations with the variation in the composition of catalysts and polymerization conditions have an undoubtedly important role in analysis of this phenomenon.

In the literature, various reasons for formation of polymers with broad MMD on heterogeneous ZN catalysts are discussed. Convincing evidence has been obtained using the SF method that the reason is heterogeneity of the active centers on a surface of the catalyst [186]. In conditions of quasi-living polymerization there are no transfer reactions of the growing polymer chain and polymer is formed on the surface of catalyst in very small quantities. This polymer cannot cause diffusion restrictions, but nevertheless polymer with broad MMD $(M_w/M_n = 3.2-4.3)$ is formed. The further increase in time of polymerization does not influence the width of MMD $(M_w/M_n = 3.6)$.

In works [187, 188], using the SF method, the tendency for increased k_p values with increase in stereospecificity of the catalyst has been noted (Table 8, experiments 1–3). It is supposed that an external donor mainly deactivates

Experiment number	Catalyst	Isotacticity, mmmm (mol%)	C _p (mol/mol Ti)	k _p (L/mol s)
1	TiCl ₄ /MgCl ₂ + AlEt ₃ (I)	56	0.1	1,100
2	$I + Me_2Si(OEt)_2$	66	0.064	1,500
3	I + CMDMS ^a	66	0.038	1,600
4	$TiCl_4/MgCl_2 \cdot nDBP^b + AlEt_3 (II-A)$	94	0.008	3,000
5	II-B ^c	85	0.0075	2,500
6	II-C ^c	78	0.0072	2,300

Table 8 Data on the effect of internal and external donors on C_p and k_p values for propylene polymerization [183, 187, 188] (SF method)

^aExternal donor, CMDMS cyclohexyl(methyl)dimethoxysilane

^bInternal donor, *DBP* dibutylphtalate

 $^{\circ}$ Catalysts II-B and II-C were prepared by pretreatment of catalyst II-A by AlEt₃ at 30 $^{\circ}$ C for 5 and 30 min, respectively, to remove DBP from catalyst II-A

Table 9 Data on the effect of AlR₃ cocatalysts on the C_p and k_p values for propylene polymerization over catalyst TiCl₄/MgCl₂/DBP [189] (SF method)

	Cocatalys	t			
Parameter	TEA	TNBA	TNHA	TNOA	TIBA
C _p ^{tot} (mol/mol Ti)	0.056	0.036	0.027	0.016	0.02
$K_{\rm p}^{\rm tot}$ (L/mol s)	3,900	4,000	3,700	3,400	2,800
mmmm (mol%)	92.8	92.9	91.8	89.3	87.8
C ⁱ _p (mol/mol Ti)	0.03	0.028	0.016	0.008	0.008
$K_{\rm p}^{i}$ (L/mol s)	4,700	4,800	4,900	4,900	4,900

TEA AlEt₃, TNBA Al(n-Bu)₃, TNHA Al(n-hexyl)₃, TNOA Al(n-oktyl)₃, TIBA Al(i-Bu)₃

nonstereospecific centers. This leads to an increase in polymer isotacticity and to a decrease in polymerization rate. The k_p value increases because of an increase in the proportion of stereospecific active centers with higher reactivity. A similar effect of the influence of stereospecificity of the catalyst on k_p values has been found [183] using a catalyst containing an internal donor (dibutylphtalate, DBP) (see Table 8, experiments 4–6). In this case, the stereospecificity of the catalyst was changed by its preliminary treatment with triethylaluminum, which leads to partial removal of DBP from the catalyst. It is seen that in this case the k_p values also increase with an increase in stereospecificity of the catalyst (i.e., in the content of *meso*-pentads in polypropylene).

In work [189], data on the influence of the composition of organoaluminum cocatalyst on C_p and k_p values were obtained for propylene polymerization on TMC containing an internal donor (Table 9, SF method). In Table 9, the data both for total polymer and the isotactic fraction insoluble in boiling heptane are presented. The values calculated for total polymer (K_p^{tot}) depend on AlR₃ composition and this dependence correlates with changes in isotacticity of polypropylene (the content of

Daramatar	Catalyst A:	Catalyst B:
Farameter	$\Pi Cl_4/MgCl_2 + AlEl_3$	$\Pi Cl_4/NIgCl_2 + AIEl_3ED$
Total		
C _p ^{tot} (mol/mol Ti)	0.1	0.038
$K_{\rm p}^{\rm tot}$ (L/mol s)	1,100	1,600
Fraction III ^b (100–110°C	by TREF)	
C ^{III} _p (mol/mol Ti)	0.0063	0.080
$K_{\rm p}^{\rm III}$ (L/mol s)	4,170	4,830
Fraction IV ^c (110–140°C	by TREF)	
C _p ^{IV} (mol/mol Ti)	0.00041	0.00038
$K_{\rm p}^{\rm IV}$ (L/mol s)	9,300	9,270

Table 10 Data on C_p and k_p values for separate fractions of PP with different isotacticity [190–192] (SF method)

^aED external donor, cyclohexyl(methyl)dimethoxysilane

^bFraction III: $M_n \cong 20 \times 10^3$ g/mol, $M_w/M_n = 1.8$ mmmm $\cong 95$ mol% for catalysts A and B ^cFraction IV: $M_n \cong 41.5 \times 10^3$ g/mol, $M_w/M_n = 1.8$ mmmm $\cong 98.5$ mol% for catalysts A and B

meso-pentads). At the same time, values calculated for the isotactic fraction (K_n^i) , which contains 99% of *meso*-pentads, do not depend on AlR₃ composition. Thus, the composition of AIR₃ does not influence the reactivity of stereospecific active centers but considerably influences both the total number of active centers (C_{p}^{tot}) , and the number of stereospecific active centers (C_{p}^{i}) .

New important information on the distribution of the active centers was obtained using a combination of the SF method and temperature rising elution fractionation (TREF) [190–192]. According to the TREF data, polypropylene obtained for 0.15 s on catalysts TiCl₄/MgCl₂ + AlEt₃ (catalyst A) and TiCl₄/MgCl₂ + AlEt₃/ED (catalyst B) contains four fractions liberated at temperatures of approximately 20°C (I), 20-100°C (II), 100-110°C (III), and 110-140°C (IV). Fraction I is atactic polymer, fraction II is polymer with low isotacticity, fractions III and IV are isotactic polymers, and fraction IV has the highest isotacticity (98.5 mol% of meso-pentads). Table 10 presents data on the number of the active centers making fractions III and IV $(C_p^{\text{III}} \text{ and } C_p^{\text{IV}})$ and the propagation rate constants for these centers $(K_p^{\text{III}} \text{ and } K_p^{\text{IV}})$. It is seen that the isospecific centers III and highly isospecific centers IV have higher propagation rate constants in comparison with the average propagation rate constant for the total polymer. However, the proportion of isospecific active centers is insignificant and is only 6% for the centers III and 0.4% for the centers IV of the total number of active centers of catalyst A. In the case of catalyst B, the share of the isospecific active centers III and IV is considerably higher and is 21% for the centers III and 1% for the centers IV of the total number of active centers. It is necessary to notice that fractions III and IV have narrow MMD $(M_w/M_n \cong 2)$, but various molecular weights. A difference in M_n for these fractions (approximately twofold) is defined

Parameter		TiCl ₃	TMC-1	TMC-2	TMC-3	TMC-4
$R_{\rm p}^{\rm a}$ (kg/g Ti h atm)		1.6	16.8	26.0	25.7	37.2
Content of PP fraction (wt%)	PP5 ^b	17.1	43	10.6	3.1	1.9
	PP7 ^b	10.5	27	14.7	6.9	2.7
	IPP^{b}	72.4	30	74.7	90	95.4
Total C_p (mmol/mol Ti)		2.34	11.5	23.3	18.4	21.6
Portion of $C_{\rm p}$ (%) for fraction	PP5	45	50	41	25	14
*	PP7	25	34	25	32	23
	IPP	30	16	34	43	63
$k_{\rm p}$ (L/mol s) for fraction	PP5	250	1,230	280	170	220
*	PP7	270	1,120	660	300	190
	IPP	1,580	2,590	2,480	2,820	2,560

Table 11 Data on C_p and k_p values for different fractions of PP prepared with ZN catalysts of different composition [202] (QR ¹⁴CO method)

Polymerization conditions: 70°C, AlEt₃ as cocatalyst, with hydrogen presence at ratio $H_2/C_3H_6 = 0.15$ in gas phase

TMC-1 TiCl₄/MgCl₂, *TMC-2* TiCl₄/MgCl₂·*n*DBPh, *TMC-3* TiCl₄/MgCl₂·*n*DBDMP, *TMC-4* TiCl₄/MgCl₂·*n*DBPh + DCPDMS, *DCPDMS* dicyclopentyldimethoxysilane as an external donor ^aPolymerization rate at the moment of ¹⁴CO addition

 $^{b}PP5$ atactic fraction soluble in boiling pentane, PP7 stereoblock fraction soluble in boiling heptane, IPP isotactic fraction insoluble in boiling heptane

by the twofold increase in k_p values for active centers IV. k_p values for active centers III and IV are similar for catalysts A and B. So, the presence of internal donor in TMC does not affect the k_p values of isospecific active centers III and IV.

Thus, the SF method gives valuable information on the quantity of active centers and their reactivity in the propagation reaction, the influence of catalyst composition on these kinetic parameters, and on the distribution of the active centers and their reactivity for the centers with various isospecificities. Of course, these data only concern the initial stage of polymerization for time of polymerization less than 0.2 s. But, ZN catalysts undergo essential changes in the conditions of the real process of polymerization because of interaction of the components of the catalytic system with each other and with components of the reaction environment. These interactions can lead to changes in the number of active centers and in the distribution of the active centers with different reactivities. Some reversible interactions can also occur between active centers and different components of the catalyst and polymerization environment. These interactions can be studied only for polymerization at different polymerization times. Therefore, it is necessary to also have data on the number of active centers and propagation rate constants at various stages of polymerization. As noted above, such data can be obtained by the QR method. Some results obtained in works [180, 202] by the QR ¹⁴CO method for propylene polymerization on ZN catalysts are presented in Table 11. These data were obtained for polymerization on the traditional ZN catalyst based on TiCl₃ and on supported titanium–magnesium catalysts with different compositions, i.e., catalyst not containing electron donor stereoregulating additives (TMC-1), catalysts containing internal donors of various structures

(TMC-2 and TMC-3), and catalyst containing an internal and external donor (TMC-4). Polymers obtained with these catalysts have been fractionated into three fractions: PP5, atactic fraction soluble in boiling pentane; PP7, stereoblock fraction soluble in boiling heptane; and IPP, isotactic fraction insoluble in boiling heptane. C_p and k_p values have been calculated for separate fractions to account for the content of every fraction in the total polymer.

Following conclusions can be made from results presented in Table 11:

- 1. For all catalysts, k_p values increase considerably at transition from aspecific active centers (PP5 and PP7 fractions) to isospecific centers (IPP fraction) and reach values of $(2.5-2.8)\times10^3$ L/mol s.
- 2. $k_{\rm p}$ values for isospecific centers (IPP fraction) are close for TMC of various compositions.

Conclusions (1) and (2) agree with results obtained by the SF method in works [190-192].

- 3. The proportion of aspecific and low specificity centers (PP5 and PP7 fractions) in the catalysts that do not contain internal or external donors (TiCl₃, TMC-1) is great enough (70–84%).
- 4. Addition of the external donor to TMC, containing the internal donor, has little effect on the total number of active centers (catalysts TMC-2 and TMC-4). However, the proportion of isospecific active centers increases considerably from 34% to 63%. This is possibly because aspecific centers in TMC-2 (PP5 fraction) transform into isospecific centers (IPP fraction).

The results presented show that data on the number of active centers and the propagation rate constants allow us to explain many questions connected with the role of the separate components of catalysts in the formation of active centers and their transformations during polymerization, revealing the factors that define the activity and stereospecificity of catalysts.

The information about the number of active centers and the propagation rate constants is also important for analysis of some kinetic features of olefin polymerization:

- The causes of heterogeneity of the catalyst active centers
- Exact estimation of activation energy of reactions of propagation and transfer of polymer chain is impossible without data on the effect of temperature on the number of active centers
- The reasons for the widespread comonomer effect in ZN catalysis
- Data on the dependence of active site number on monomer concentration might help in understanding the deviation from the low linear rate of polymerization with changing monomer concentration

References

- 1. Keii T (1972) Kinetics of Ziegler-Natta polymerization. Kodansha, Tokyo
- 2. Chirkov NM (1969) Proceedings IUPAC international symposium on macromolecular chemistry, Budapest, p 387
- 3. Tait PJT (1975) Coordination polymerization. Academic, London
- 4. Zakharov VA, Ermakov YI (1979) Catal Rev Sci Eng 19:67
- 5. Barbe PC, Ceecchin G, Noristi L (1986) Adv Polym Sci 81:1
- 6. Kissin YV (1985) Isospecific polymerization of olefins. Springer, New York
- 7. Keii T (1972) Kinetics of Ziegler-Natta polymerization. Kodansha, Tokyo, p 61
- 8. Böhm LL (1978) Polymer 19:545-553
- 9. Burfield DR, Mc Kenzie ID, Tait PJT (1972) Polymer 13:302
- 10. Cossee P (1964) J Catal 13:80
- 11. Arlman EJ, Cossee P (1964) J Catal 3:99
- 12. Cossee P (1966) Recueil Trav Chim 85:1151
- 13. Burfield DR (1984) Polymer 25:1645
- 14. Mejzlik J, Lesna M, Kratochvila J (1987) Adv Polym Sci 81:83
- 15. Natta G, Pasquon I (1959) Adv Catal 11:1
- 16. Schneko H, Dost W, Kern W (1969) Macromol Chem 121:159
- 17. Novokshonova LA, Berseneva GP, Tsvetkova VI, Chirkov NM (1967) Vysokomolek Soedin A 9:562
- 18. Keii T, Suzuki E, Tamura M, Doi Y (1982) Macromol Chem 183:2285
- 19. Zakharov VA, Makhtarulin SI, Yermakov YI (1978) React Kinet Catal Lett 9:137
- 20. Novokshonova LA, Tsvetkova VI, Chirkov NM (1963) Vysokomolek Soedin, Sbornik Karbotcep Soedin No 4, 48
- 21. Zakharov VA, Chumaevskii NR, Bukatov GD, Ermakov YI (1976) Macromol Chem 177:763
- 22. Albizzati E, Galimberti M, Giannini U, Morini G (1991) Macromol Chem Macromol Symp 48/49:223
- 23. Spitz R, Lacombe JL, Guyot A (1984) J Polym Sci A Polym Chem 22:2641
- 24. Galli P, Luciani L, Cecchin G (1981) Angew Macromol Chem 94:63
- 25. Chien JCW, Yu Z, Marques MM, Flores JC, Rausch MD (1998) J Polym Sci A Polym Chem 36:319
- 26. Novokshonova LA, Meshkova IN, Fushman EA (2013) Kinet Katal (in press)
- 27. Meshkova IN, Ladygina TA, Ushakova TM, Novokshonova LA (2002) Polym Sci A 44:1310
- 28. Tsvetkova VI, Firsov AP, Chirkov NM (1962) Dokl Akad Nauk SSSR 142(1):149
- 29. Firsov AP, Tsvetkova VI, Chirkov NM (1964) Izv Akad Nauk Ser Khim N 11:1956
- 30. Natta G, Pasquon I, Svab J, Zambelli A (1962) Chim Ind 44(6):621
- 31. Novokshonova LA, Tsvetkova VI, Chirkov (1967) J. Polym Sci (1967) Part C, No 16, 2659
- Novokshonova LA, Berseneva GP, Tsvetkova VI, Chirkov NM (1965) Vysokomolek Soedin 7:898
- 33. Ewen JA, Elder MJ, Jones RL, Curtis S, Cheng HN (1990) In: Keii T, Soga K (eds) Catalytic olefin polymerization, studies in surface science and catalysis. Elsevier, New York, p 439
- 34. Resconi L, Fait A, Piemontesi F, Colonnesi M, Rychlicki H, Zeigler R (1995) Macromolecules 28:6667
- 35. Fink G, Herfert N, Montag P (1995) In: Fink G, Mülhaupt R, Brintzinger H-H (eds) Ziegler catalysts. Springer, Berlin, p 159
- 36. Herfert N, Fink G (1993) Makromol Chem Macromol Symp 66:157
- 37. Jungling S, Mulhaupt R, Stehling U, Brintzinger H-H, Fischer D, Langhauser F (1995) J Polym Sci A Polym Chem 33:1305
- 38. Pino P, Rotzinger B, von Achenbach E (1985) Makromol Chem Suppl 13:105
- 39. Kaminsky W, Werner R (1999) In: Kaminsky W (ed) Metalorganic catalysts for synthesis and polymerization. Springer, Berlin, p 170

- 40. Oliva L, Pellecchia C, Cinquina P, Zambeiii A (1989) Macromolecules 22:1642
- 41. Novikova ES, Parenago OP, Frolov VM, Dolgoplosk BA (1976) Kinet Katal 17:928
- 42. Frauenrath H, Keul H, Höcker H (2001) Macromol Chem Phys 202:3543
- Chien JCW, Yu Z, Marques MM, Flores JC, Rausch MDJ (1998) Polym Sci A Polym Chem 36:319
- 44. Ystenes M (1991) J Catal 129:383
- 45. Ystenes M (1993) Makromol Chem Macromol Symp 66:71
- 46. Prosenc M-H, Schaper F, Brintzinger H-H (1999) In: Kaminsky W (ed) Metalorganic catalysts for synthesis and polymerization. Springer, Berlin, p 223
- 47. Fait A, Resconi L, Guerra G, Corradini P (1999) Macromolecules 32:2104
- 48. Resconi L, Cavallo L, Fait A, Piemontasi F (2000) Chem Rev 100:1331
- 49. Moscardi G, Resconi L (2001) Organometallics 20:1918
- 50. Busico V, Cipullo R Corradini P (1993) Makromol Chem Rapid Commun 14:97
- 51. Busico V, Cipullo R, Chadwick JC, Modder JF, Sudmeijer O (1994) Macromolecules 27:7538
- 52. Busico V, Cipullo R, Cutillo F, Vacatello M (2002) Macromolecules 35:349
- Richardson DE, Alameddin NG, Ryan MF, Hayes T, Eyler JR, Siedle AR (1996) J Am Chem Soc 118:11244
- 54. Silanes I, Ugalde JM (2005) Organometallics 24:3233
- 55. Jensen VR, Kolev D, Jagadeesh MN, Thiel W (2005) Macromolecules 38:10266
- 56. Keii T (2003) Proceedings of 3rd international workshop on heterogeneous Z-N catalysts. JAIST, Japan, p 19
- 57. Wristers J (1973) J Polym Sci B Polym Phys 11:1601
- 58. Hamba M, Han-Adebekun GC, Ray WH (1997) J Polym Sci A Polym Chem 35:2075
- Bukatov GD, Zaikovskii VP, Zakharov VA, Kryukova GN, Fenelonov VB, Zhagrafskaya RV (1982) Vysokomol Soedin 24(3):542
- 60. Michaels AS, Bixler HJ (1961) J Polym Sci 50:393
- 61. Meshkova IN, Ushakova TM, Gul'tseva NM (2004) Polym Sci A 46:1213
- 62. Zakharov VA, Yechevskaya LG, Bukatov GD (1989) Makromol Chem 190(3):559
- 63. Firsov AP, Meshkova IN, Kostrova ND, Chirkov NM (1966) Vysokomol Soedin 8(11):1860
- 64. Fineman M, Ross SD (1950) J Polym Sci 5(14):269
- 65. Meshkova IN, Tzvetkova VI, Chirkov NM (1961) Vysokomol Soedin 3:1516
- 66. Natta G, Pasquon I, Giachetti E (1957) Angew Chem 69:213
- 67. Novokshonova LA, Tzvetkova VI, Chirkov NM (1963) Izv Akad Nauk Ser Khim 7:1176
- 68. Natta G, Mazzanti P, Longi P, Bernardini F (1959) Chim Ind 41:519
- 69. Keii T (1972) Kinetics of Ziegler-Natta polymerization. Kodansha, Tokyo, p 142
- Zakharov VA, Chumaevskii NB, Bukatov GD, Yermakov YuI (1975) React Kinet Catal Lett 2:329
- 71. Kissin YV, Mink RI, Nowlin TE (1999) J Polym Sci A Polym Chem 37:4255
- 72. Kissin YV (2001) J Polym Sci A Polym Chem 39:1681
- 73. Spitz R, Pasquet V, Patin M, Guyot A (1995) In: Fink G, Multhaupt R (eds) Ziegler catalysts. Springer, Berlin, p 401
- 74. Bukatov GD, Goncharov VS, Zakharov VA (1995) Macromol Chem Phys 196(1751)
- 75. Grieveson BM (1965) Macromol Chem 84:93
- 76. Kissin YuV, Rishina LA (2008) Polym Sci A 50:1101
- 77. Kissin YV, Mink RI, Nowlin TE, Brandolini AJ (1999) Top Catal 7:69
- 78. Böhm LL (1978) Polymer 5:562
- 79. Zakharov VA, Echevskaya LG, Mikenas TB (1991) Vysokomol Soedin B 32:101
- Echevskaya LG, Matsko MA, Mikenas TB, Zakharov VA (2006) J Appl Polym Sci 102: 5436–5442
- 81. Nikolaeva MI, Mikenas TB, Matsko MA, Zakharov VA (2011) J Appl Polym Sci 122:3092
- 82. Margues MMV, Nunes CP, Tait PJT, Dias AR (1993) J Polym Sci A Polym Chem 31:209
- 83. Guastalia G, Giannini U (1983) Makromol Chem Rapid Commun 4:519

- 84. Spitz R, Masson P, Bobichon C, Guyot A (1989) Makromol Chem 190:717
- 85. Tsutsui T, Kashiwa N, Mizuno A (1990) Makromol Chem Rapid Commun 11:565
- Albizzati E, Giannini U, Morini G, Galimberti M, Barino I, Scardamaglia R (1995) Macromol Symp 89:73
- 87. Bukatov GD, Goncharov VS, Zakharov VA (1994) Kinet Katal 35(392)
- 88. Soares JBP, Hamielec AE (1996) Polymer 37:4607
- 89. Kioka M, Kashiwa N (1991) J Macromol Sci Chem 28:865
- 90. Chadwick JC (2001) Macromol Symp 172:21
- 91. Mori H, Tashino K, Terano M (1995) Macromol Chem Phys 196:651
- 92. Chadwick JC, Miedema A, Sudmeijer O (1994) Makromol Chem 195:167
- 93. Busico V, Cipullo P, Corradini P (1992) Macromol Chem Rapid Commun 13:15
- 94. Chien JCW, Nozaki T (1991) J Polym Sci A Polym Chem 27(1499)
- 95. Parsons IW, Al-Turki TM (1989) Polym Commun 30(72)
- 96. Chien JCW, Kuo C (1985) J Polym Sci Polym Chem 23:761
- 97. Rishina LA, Vizen EI (1980) Eur Polym J 16:965
- 98. Kashiwa N, Yashitake J (1984) J Polym Bull 12:99
- 99. Keii T, Doi Y, Suzuki E, Tamura M, Murata M, Soga K (1984) Macromol Chem 185:1537
- 100. Floyd S, Heiskanen T, Taylor TW (1987) J Appl Polym 33:1021
- 101. Novokshonova LA, Kovaleva NYu, Gavrilov YuA, Krasheninnikov VG, Leipunskii IO (1997) Polym Bull 39:59
- 102. Novokshonova LA, Kovaleva NYu, Gavrilov YuA, Krasheninnikov VG, Leipunskii (1999) In: Kaminsky W (ed) Metallorganic catalysts for synthesis and polymerization. Springer, Berlin, p 89
- 103. Galli P, Vecellio G (2004) J Polym Sci 42:396
- 104. Kaminsky W, Piel C, Scharlach K (2005) Macromol Symp 226:25
- 105. Capacchione C, Proto A, Ebeling H, Mülhaupt R, Okuda J (2006) J Polym Sci A Polym Chem 44(1908)
- 106. Kaminsky W, Tran PD, Werner R (2004) Macromol Symp 213:101
- 107. Kashiwa N, Mizuno A, Minami S (1984) Polym Bull 12:105
- 108. Natta G, Mazzanti G, Valvassori A, Sartori G, Barbagallo A (1961) J Polym Sci 51(429)
- 109. Echevskaya LG, Bukatov GD, Zakharov VA (1987) Makromol Chem 188:2573
- 110. Drogemuller H, Heiland K, Kaminsky W (1988) In: Kaminsky W, Sinn H (eds) Transition metals and organometallics as catalysts for olefin polymerization. Springer, Berlin, p 303
- 111. Zambell A, Grassi A, Galimbert M, Mazzochi R, Piemontesi F (1991) Makromol Chem Rapid Commun 12:523
- 112. Zakharov VA, Echevskaya LG, Bukatov GD (1991) Makromol Chem 192:2865
- 113. Tait PJT (1988) In: Kaminsky W, Sinn H (eds) Transition metals and organometallics as catalysts for olefin polymerization. Springer, Berlin, p 310
- 114. Finogenova LT, Zakharov VA, Buniyat-Zade AA, Bukatov GD, Plaksunov TK (1980) Vysokomol Soedin A 22:404
- 115. Vindstad BK, Solli K-A, Ystenes M (1992) Makromol Chem Rapid Commun 13:471
- 116. Gul'tseva NM, Ushakova TM, Aladyshev AM, Raspopov LN, Meshkova IN (1991) Vysokomol Soedin A 33:1074
- 117. Bobrov BI, Yechevskaya LG, Kleyiner VI, Zakharov VA, Krenzel BA (1990) Vysokomol Soedin B 3:457
- 118. Wester Thale S, Ystenes M (1997) Makromol Chem Macromol Chem Phys 198:1623
- 119. Jaber IA, Ray WH (1993) J Appl Polym 49:1709
- 120. Koivumaki J, Seppala JV (1994) Macromolecules 27:2008
- 121. Gul'tseva NM, Ushakova TM, Aladyshev AM, Raspopov LN, Meshkova IN (1992) Polym Bull 29:639
- 122. Meshkova IN, Ushakova TM, Gul'tseva NM, Larichev MN, Ladygina TA, Kudinova OI (1997) Polym Bull 38(419)
- 123. Ushakova TM, Gul'tseva NM, Meshkova IN, Gavrilov YuA (1994) Polimery 39:102

- 124. Tsutsui T, Kashiwa N (1988) Polym Commun 29:180
- 125. Kravchenko R, Waymouth RM (1998) Macromolecules 31:1
- 126. Herfert N, Montag P, Fink G (1993) Makromol Chem Macromol Chem Phys 194:3167
- 127. Seppala JV, Koivumaki J (1993) Macromolecules 26:5535
- 128. Kaminsky W, Kulper K, Nieboda S (1986) Makromol Chem Macromol Symp 3:377
- 129. Uozumi T, Soga K (1992) Makromol Chem 193:823
- 130. Shiono T, Moriki Yu, Ikeda T, Soga K (1997) Makromol Chem Macromol Chem Phys 198:3229
- 131. Ushakova TM, Meshkova IN, Grinev VG, Ladyigina TA, Arutyunov IA, Novokshonova LA (2002) Vysokomol Soedin A 44:197
- 132. Cruz VL, Munoz-Escalone A, Martinez-Salazar J (1998) J Polym Sci A Polym Chem 36 (1357)
- 133. Meshkova IN, Ushakova TM, Gul'tseva NM, Grinev VG, Ladygina TA, Novokshonova LA (2008) Polym Sci A 50(11):1161
- 134. Jungling S, Koltzenburg S, Multhaupt R (1997) J Polym Sci A Polym Chem 35(1)
- 135. Awudza JAM, Tait PJT (2008) J Polym Sci A Polym Chem 46(267)
- 136. Nedorezova PM, Chapurina AV, Koval'chuk AA, Klyamkina AN, Aladyshev AM, Optov VA, Shklyaruk BF (2010) Polym Sci B 52(1–2):1525
- 137. Tang L-M, Li Y-G, Ye W-P, Li Y-S (2006) J Polym Sci A Polym Chem 44:5846
- 138. Tang L-M, Hu T, Li P, Li Y-S (2005) J Polym Sci A Polym Chem 43:6323
- 139. Gibson VC, Spitzmesser SK (2003) Chem Rev 103:283
- 140. Coates GW, Hustad PD, Reinartz S (2002) Angew Chem Int Ed 41:2236
- 141. Karol FJ, Kao S-C, Cann KJ (1993) J Polym Sci A Polym Chem 31:2541
- 142. Zhi-Qiang Fan, Forlini F, Tritto I, Locatelli P, Sacchi MC (1994) Macromol Chem Phys 195:3889
- 143. Rishina LA, Galashina NM, Nedorezova PM, Klyamkina AN, Aladyshev AM, Tsvetkova VI, Baranov AO, Optov VA, Kissin YuV (2004) Polym Sci A 46(9):911
- 144. Nedorezova PM, Chapurina AV, Koval'chuk AA, Klyamkina AN, Aladyshev AM, Baranov AO, Shklyaruk BF (2012) Polym Sci B 54(1–2):1
- 145. Spitz R, Pasquet V, Guyot AB (1988) In: Kaminsky W, Sinn H (eds) Transition metals and organometallics as catalysts for olefin polymerization. Springer, Berlin, p 405
- 146. Natta G, Pasquon I (1958) Chim Ind 40:556
- 147. Natta G, Zambelli A, Pasquon I, Giongo GM (1966) Chim Ind 48:1298
- 148. Zambelli A, Pasquon I, Siqnorini R, Natta G (1968) Makromol Chem 112:160
- 149. Tanaka S, Morikava H (1965) J Polym Sci A3:3147
- 150. Murayama V, Keii T (1963) Shokubai (Catalyst) 5:247
- 151. Berger MN, Grievson BM (1965) Macromol Chem 83:80
- 152. Grievson BM (1965) Makromol Chem 84:93
- 153. Keii T, Terano M, Kimura K, Ishii K (1987) Macromol Chem Rapid Commun 8:583
- 154. Chien CW (1963) J Polym Sci A1(425)
- 155. Feldman GF, Perry E (1960) J Polym Sci 46:217
- 156. Coover HW, Gullet J, Gombs R, Joyner FB (1962) J Polym Sci 58:681
- 157. Lehman G, Gumboldt A (1964) Macromol Chem 70:23
- 158. Yuongman EA, Boor J (1966) J Polym Sci B4:913
- 159. Cooper W, Eaves DE, Owen G, Vanqhan G (1964) J Polym Sci C4:218
- 160. Bier G (1964) Makromol Chem 70:44
- 161. Bier G, Toffman W, Lehmann G, Seydel G (1962) Makromol Chem 58:1
- 162. Kohn, Shuurmans H, Cavender JV, Mendelson RA (1962) J Polym Sci 58:681
- 163. Tait PJT (1975) In: Chien JCW (ed) Coordination polymerization. Academic, New York, p 155
- 164. Yermakov YuI, Zakharov VA (1975) In: Chien JCW (ed) Coordination polymerization. Academic, New York, p 91
- 165. Zakharov VA, Bukatov GD, Yermakov YI (1977) Kinet i Katal 18:848

- 166. Bukatov GD, Zakharov VA, Yermakov YI (1978) Macromol Chem 179:2097
- 167. Fachinetti G, Floriani C, Soeckii-Evans H (1977) J Chem Soc Dalton Trans 1977:2297
- 168. Doi Y, Murata M, Soga K (1984) Macromol Chem Rapid Commun 5:811
- 169. Shiono T, Ohigizawa M, Soga K (1993) Macromol Chem 194:2075
- 170. Zakharov VA, Bukatov GD, Yermakov YuI (1975) Kinet i Katal (Russ) 16:417
- 171. Chumaevskii NB, Zakharov VA, Bukatov GD, Yermakov YI (1976) Macromol Chem 177: 747
- 172. Bukatov GD, Zakharov VA, Yermakov YI (1984) Polym Bull 11:89-90
- 173. Bukatov GD, Goncharov VS, Zakharov VA (1986) Macromol Chem Phys 187:1041
- 174. Zakharov VA, Bukatov GD, Yermakov YI (1983) On the mechanism of olefin polymerization by Ziegler-Natta catalysts. Adv Polym Sci 51:61
- 175. Zakharov VA, Bukatov GD, Chumaevskii NB, Yermakov YI (1977) Macromol Chem 178: 967
- 176. Pino P, Mulhaupt R (1980) Angew Chem Int 19(2):857
- 177. Galli R, Luciani L, Cecchin G (1981) Angew Macromol Chem 94:63-89
- 178. Bukatov GD, Zakharov VA, Yermakov YI (1982) Macromol Chem 183:2657
- 179. Zakharov VA, Shepelev SN, Bukatov GD, Yermakov YuI (1981) Kinet i Katal (Russ) 22:258
- 180. Bukatov GD, Zakharov VA (2001) Macromol Chem Phys 202:2003
- 181. Tait PJ, Zohuri GH, Kells AM, McKenzie ID (1995) In: Fink G, Mulhaupt R, Brintzinger HH (eds) Ziegler catalysts. Recent scientific innovations and technological improvements. Springer, Berlin, pp 343–362
- 182. Yaluma AK, Tait PJ, Chadwick JC (2006) J Polym Sci A Polym Chem 44:1635
- 183. Matsuoka H, Liu B, Nakatani H, Nishiyama I, Terano M (2002) Polym Int 51:781
- 184. Imaoka K, Ikai S, Tamura M, Yoshikiyo M, Yano T (1993) J Mol Catal 82:37
- 185. Liu B, Nitta T, Matsuoka H, Terano M (2001) Macromol Chem Phys 165:3-10
- 186. Terano M, Kataoka T, Keii T (1989) J Mol Catal 56:203
- 187. Mori H, Saito H, Terano M (1998) Macromol Chem Phys 199:55
- 188. Mori H, Saito H, Yamahiro M, Kono H, Terano M (1998) Macromol Chem Phys 199:613
- 189. Mori H, Iguchi H, Hasebe K, Terano M (1997) Macromol Chem Phys 198:1249
- 190. Liu B, Matsuoko H, Terano M (2001) Macromol Rapid Commun 22:1
- 191. Matsuoka H, Liu B, Nakatani H, Terano M (2001) Macromol Rapid Commun 22:326
- 192. Liu B, Nitta T, Nakatani H, Terano M (2002) Macromol Chem Phys 203:2412
- 193. Zakharov VA, Mikenas TB, Makhtarullin SI, Poluboyarov VA, Pankratyev YD (1988) Kinet Catal 29:1267
- 194. Zakharov VA, Bukatov GD, Barabanov AA (2004) Macromol Symp 19:213
- 195. Guastalla G, Ciannini U (1983) Makromol Chem Rapid Commun 4:519
- 196. Spitz R, Masson P, Bobichon C, Guyot A (1989) Macromol Chem 190:717
- 197. Kioka M, Kashiwa N (1991) J Macromol Sci Chem A 28:865
- 198. Guyot A, Spitz R, Dassaud JP, Gomez C (1993) J Mol Catal 82:29
- 199. Parsons IW, Al-Turki TM (1989) Polym Commun 30:72
- 200. Busico V, Cipullo R, Corradini P (1992) Macromol Chem Rapid Commun 13:15
- 201. Zakharov VA, Bukatov GD, Barabanov AA, Mikenas TB, Echevskaya LG (2004) In: Terano M (ed) Current achievements on heterogeneous olefin polymerization catalysts. Sankeisha Co., Nagoya
- 202. Zakharov VA, Bukatov GD, Barabanov AA (2004) Macromol Symp 213:19